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ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

MEDAPHIS CORPORATION

On November 7, 1996 the Company's predecessor, HSI, filed a lawsuit against
Medaphis Corporation ("Medaphis") and its former Chairman and Chief Executive
Officer Randolph G. Brown, entitled HEALTH SYSTEMS INTERNATIONAL, INC. V.

MEDAPHIS CORPORATION, RANDOLPH G. BROWN AND DOES 1-50, case number BC 160414,
Superior Court of California, County of Los Angeles. The lawsuit arises out of
the acquisition of Health Data Sciences Corporation ("HDS") by Medaphis. In July
1996, HSI, the owner of 1,234,544 shares of Series F Preferred Stock of HDS,
representing over sixteen percent of the total outstanding equity of HDS, voted
its shares in favor of the acquisition of HDS by Medaphis. HSI received as the
result of the acquisition 976,771 shares of Medaphis Common Stock in exchange
for its Series F Preferred Stock. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, the Company
succeeded to the interests of HSI in the Medaphis lawsuit, and the Company has
been substituted for HSI as plaintiff in the suit.

In its complaint, the Company alleges that Medaphis was actually a poorly
run company with sagging earnings in its core business, and had artificially
maintained its stock prices through a series of acquisitions and accounting
maneuvers which provided the illusion of growth while hiding the reality of its
weakening financial and business condition. The Company alleges that Medaphis,
Brown and other insiders deceived the Company by presenting materially false
financial statements and by failing to disclose that Medaphis would shortly
reveal a "write off" of up to $40 million in reorganization costs and would
lower its earnings
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estimate for the following year, thereby more than halving the value of the
Medaphis shares received by the Company. The Company alleges that these false
and misleading statements were contained in oral communications with the
Company, as well as in the registration statement and the prospectus provided by
Medaphis to all HDS shareholders in connection with the HDS acquisition.
Further, despite knowing of the Company's discussions to form a strategic
alliance of its own with HDS, Medaphis and the individual defendants wrongfully
interfered with that prospective business relationship by proposing to acquire
HDS using Medaphis stock whose market price was artificially inflated by false
and misleading statements. The Company alleges that the defendants' actions
constitute violations of both federal and state securities laws, as well as
fraud and other torts under state law. The Company is seeking either rescission
of the transaction or damages in excess of $38 million. The defendants have
denied the allegations in the complaint, and the Company is vigorously pursuing
its claims against Medaphis.

Recently the Company moved to disqualify the law firm representing certain
of the individual defendants. The trial court granted the Company's motion, and
the law firm and its clients have appealed such decision. In addition, the trial
court granted a stay of the case in order to permit the law firm to appeal.
Although the briefing for such appeal has been completed, no date has been set
for orally arguing the appeal. Prior to the stay the case was in the early
stages of discovery, and no trial date has yet been set.

MONACELLI VS. GEM INSURANCE COMPANY

On December 29, 1994, a lawsuit entitled MARIO AND CHRISTIAN MONACELLI V.
GEM INSURANCE COMPANY, ET AL (Case No. CV94-20715) was initiated in Maricopa
County (Arizona) Superior Court against Gem Insurance Company, a subsidiary of
the Company ("Gem"), for bad faith and misrepresentation. Plaintiffs
subsequently asserted claims in the same action against their insurance agent,
Mark Davis, for negligence and misrepresentation. The Plaintiffs' claims arose
from the rescission of their health insurance policy based on their alleged
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from the rescission of their health insurance policy based on their alleged
failure to disclose an X-ray, taken one year before the Plaintiffs filled out
their insurance application, which revealed an undiagnosed mass on Mr.
Monacelli's lung. Plaintiffs incurred approximately $70,000 in medical expenses
in connection therewith. Prior to trial, the agent recanted certain portions of
his deposition testimony and admitted that the Plaintiffs had told him that Mr.
Monacelli had undergone certain tests which were not revealed on the
application. Based on this new information, Gem paid the Plaintiffs' medical
expenses with interest.

The case went to trial in April of 1997 against Gem and the agent. A jury
verdict was ultimately rendered awarding the Plaintiffs $1 million in
compensatory damages and assessing fault 97% to Gem and 3% to the agent, Mark
Davis. In addition, the jury awarded $15 million in punitive damages against
Gem. Thereafter, the plaintiffs filed a motion seeking to recover an additional
$4 million in attorneys' fees, and Gem filed post-trial motions for judgment
notwithstanding the verdict, for a new trial and for remittitur of the jury
verdict. Gem's motion for judgment notwithstanding the verdict was denied. The
court granted Gem's motion for remittitur and remitted the jury verdict to an
award of $1 million in compensatory damages and $2 million in punitive damages.
The court further ordered that if the plaintiffs did not accept the remittitur
order, Gem's motion for new trial would be granted. The plaintiffs accepted the
court's remittitur. The court also awarded plaintiffs approximately $233,000 in
attorneys' fees and interest.

Notwithstanding the plaintiffs' acceptance of the court's remittitur, Gem
planned to appeal the verdict. However, Gem and the plaintiffs reached agreement
to settle the case in May of 1998 for an undisclosed amount thus avoiding any
further costs associated with an appeal or new trial.

FPA MEDICAL MANAGEMENT, INC.

Since May 1998, several complaints (the "FPA Complaints") have been filed in
federal and state courts seeking an unspecified amount of damages on behalf of
an alleged class of persons who purchased shares of common stock, convertible
subordinated debentures and options to purchase common stock of FPA Medical
Management, Inc. ("FPA") at various times between February 3, 1997 and May 15,
1998. The
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FPA Complaints name as defendants FPA, certain of FPA's present and former
officers and directors, FPA's auditors, the Company and certain of the Company's
former officers. The FPA Complaints allege that the Company and such former
officers violated federal and state securities laws by misrepresenting and
failing to disclose certain information about a 1996 transaction between the
Company and FPA, about FPA's business and about the Company's 1997 sale of FPA
common stock held by the Company. The Company has not formally responded to
these complaints.

Management believes these suits against the Company and its former officers
are without merit and intends to defend the actions vigorously.

MISCELLANEOUS PROCEEDINGS

The Company and certain of its subsidiaries are also parties to various
legal proceedings, many of which involve claims for coverage encountered in the
ordinary course of its business. Based in part on advice from litigation counsel
to the Company and upon information presently available, management of the
Company is of the opinion that the final outcome of all such proceedings should
not have a material adverse effect upon the Company's results of operations or
financial condition.


